
 

 

 



2015-16 Report from the Chair 

 

The 2015-16 year saw some significant changes in personnel for AQA.  Dr Jan Cameron retired after six 

highly successful years as AQA Director.  Jan ably led AQA through the development of the Cycle 5 

academic audit and a positive external review of AQA in 2015 which constituted an affirmation of the 

high quality of her work as Director. Jan’s contribution to academic quality was celebrated at a farewell 

function in February, 2016.   Heather Kirkwood resigned from the role of Deputy Director of AQA in 

November 2015.  Heather also made a valuable contribution to AQA through her support for academic 

audit and in undertaking critical analyses and reviews of AQA audit findings.  On behalf of the Board, I 

wish to thank Jan and Heather for the outstanding contribution they have made to AQA and to academic 

quality in New Zealand universities and internationally.  Emeritus Professor Sheelagh Matear has 

succeeded Jan as the Executive Director of AQA and Zareena Khan commenced as Finance, 

Communications and Operations Manager. 

 

AQA noted with great sadness the deaths of Dr John Jennings, former Director of AQA and Professor Roy 

Crawford, former Vice-Chancellor of the University of Waikato and Chair of the Panel for the 2015 

External Review of AQA. 

 

The Cycle 5 Academic Audit reports for the University of Waikato and Auckland University of Technology 

were released in the 2015-16 year.  In addition to its Cycle 5 activities, AQA undertook an academic 

audit of the National University of Samoa and a programme review for the Macau Polytechnic Institute. 

 

The development of a sixth cycle of academic audit is underway.  The incoming Executive Director 

visited New Zealand universities as part of her induction and establishment activities.  These discussions, 

and relevant recommendations from the External Review of AQA will inform the development of Cycle 

6. 

 

The five-yearly external review of AQA was released in November, 2015.  The Panel made eleven 

commendations and thirteen recommendations.  Commendations included AQA’s responsiveness to 

recommendations made in the previous review, having a system of quality audit that meets the highest 

standards of independence and integrity, quality enhancement activities and international engagement.  

Recommendations were made with respect to the student voice in academic audit, processes regarding 



approval of audit reports between Board meetings and other audit processes, auditor training and panel 

composition and opportunities for Cycle 6.  AQA is addressing the recommendations and will make a 

one-year follow-up report on progress at the end of 2016. 

 

Membership of the AQA Board changed in 2015-16 with Dr Andrew West, Mr John Sinclair and Mr Paul 

Smith departing and Professor Neil Quigley, Dr Kaye McAulay and Mr Jonathan Gee joining the Board.  

Pania Gray has been appointed as Deputy Chair.  The AQA Board met three times in the 2015-16 year 

and I would like to thank outgoing, continuing and new Board members for their contribution to AQA. 

 

 
Emeritus Professor Pat Walsh 

Chair 

Academic Quality Agency for New Zealand Universities 


















































